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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Lori Boyer, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES-approved

Wednesday, March 13, 2019


       City Council Chamber



  9:30 a.m.

The regularly scheduled monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:30 a.m. on Wednesday, March 13, 2019, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer.

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Al Ferraro (Vice Chair) and Bill Gulliford; Commissioners Garrett N. Barket, Robert Birtalan, Lindsey Brock III, Matt Brockelman, Steven Davis,  Steve Swann, Bobby Baker Ex-Officio; Commissioners Jill D. Haskell and Marshall Adkison, Ex-Officio, were excused; Assistant General Counsel Susan Grandin; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Harbor Master; Staci Lopez, Jessica Smith, Legislative Assistants; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.  (see attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees).
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the February 13, 2019 meeting, as distributed.

In legislative items, the Commission deliberated on Ordinance 2019-64, Transmitting a Proposed Large Scale FLUM Amend to 2030 Comp Plan at 5758 Gardner Lane, 6-60 Gardner Lane, 6102 Old Kings Rd, 5733 Picketville Rd & 5739 Picketville Rd btwn Picketville Rd & Pritchard Rd. (36.57± Acres) – LDR to ROS – Floyd J. Warwick, Jr., the Estate of Betty Garner Warwick, and Warwick Jax Properties, LLC (Appl# L5319-18A.)
Ed Lukacovic, Planner III, Planning & Development Department, made a presentation and fielded questions.  
The land use amendment is a request to change the land use category from Low Density Residential (LDR) to Recreation Open Space (ROS) to allow for the construction/establishment of a Recreational Vehicle (RV) park.  These parks are used by vacationers passing through to other destinations to stay for a night or longer or used by workers who are working temporarily in Jacksonville.  These temporary workers stay at the park and use it as temporary housing while working on a job nearby.  
Mr. Lukacovic explained that the site is located at 6156 Old Kings Road on the north side of Picketville Road.  The site is 36.57 acres and located in Council District 10 and Planning District 5. 
Mr. Lukacovic explained that the proposed legislation is a transmittal ordinance that will come back to City Council.
Sub-drainage basin: Sixmile Creek empties into the Ribault River; Drainage Basin: the Ribault River drains into the Trout River and the Trout River drains into the St. Johns River.

In response to a question, Ms. Megan Perkins, representing the developer’s agent, explained that there will be no septic tanks for the RV park; the site will be serviced by JEA’s water and sewage systems.
Mr. Lukacovic noted that there were two wetlands on the property.

The Chair, Council Member Boyer, was concerned that the land use amendment lacked any reference to a zoning classification for conservation; she feels that the designation of CSV (conservation) should be included.  Commissioner Lindsey Brock concurred that there ought to be a CSV designation for the land located near the water.  Commissioner Garrett Barket suggested postponing acting on the legislation until the developer indicates that a CSV zoning designation is in place.  Mrs. Boyer suggested that the Commission vote to make its recommendation conditional, that the Commission recommends that the Planning & Development Department advise the St. Johns River Water Management District that it is imperative to have the CSV classification; Assistant General Counsel Susan Grandin explained that the recommendation should be conditional until the zoning designation is CSV rather than ROS (Recreational and Open Space).  The Commission voted 10-0 to recommend approval of Ordinance 2019-64 conditionally until the zoning classification of CSV is inserted.
The Commission next considered Ordinance 2019-136, Auth & Apv Mayor & Corp Sec to Execute and Deliver, for & on behalf of the City, that Certain Agreemnt for Sale & Purchase (“PSA”) btwn the City of Jax (“City”) & Harbour Waterway Special Dist (“Harbour”), & to Execute all deeds & closing documents relating thereto & take all necessary action to effectuate the purposes of the agreement, for the PSA, comprised of approx. 44 acres of real propty located on an Island/Peninsula used for Dredge Spoil & known as Reed Island in the St. Johns River South of Blount Island less than 4 miles West of the Intracoastal Waterway (“The Property”) for total purchase of $88,000; Waiver of Chapt 122 (Public Property), Sec. 122.408 (Parklands Preservation Policy), Ord Code, that no Park-Related Land shall be converted to another use or sold by the City unless the City replaces that Land with New Park Facilities; Oversight by Real Estate Div of PW Dept.  The bill was introduced by Council Member Ferraro.

Council Member Ferraro explained that a lot of the waterfront properties on the St. Johns River and its tributaries have a problem with depositing the spoils material from dredge projects that remove silt and make canals navigable.  A spoils site is needed.   Reed Island has historically been a spoils site.  This legislation enables the Harbour Waterway Special District to purchase the City-owned portion of  Reed Island for use  as a site for the disposal of spoils material.  Having the dredge spoils site would have a positive impact on property values; keeping the canals free of excessive silt is imperative.
Council Member Ferraro requested  Stanley Pipes provide background information on the spoils site issues.  Mr. Pipes is the District Manager of the Harbour Waterway Special District

Mr. Pipes provided a basic overview of the legislation.  He explained how Harbour Waterway Special District is trying to acquire the portion of the dredge spoils site that the City owns.  He referenced maps of the area that had been distributed.  He further explained how the Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department would manage a portion of the property as a nature park.  It is Parks & Recreation’s intent to make the proposed park similar to what they are creating on Exchange Island with a floating dock and nature trails.

Mr. Pipes noted that most special districts need a spoils site for the dredge projects that are needed to rid  canals of silt that barred the use of property owners’ boats.  He introduced Ken Wright who is the chairman of the Isle of Palms Special District.  Mr. Wright explained that none of the Special Districts had a spoils site.  He indicated that the Isle of Palms would welcome the opportunity to dispose of its dredge spoil at Harbour Waterway Special District’s spoils site.
Harbour Waterway Special District indicates that with the approval of Ordinance 2019-136, the Special District will be able to provide dredge disposal service for the Isle of Palms, Millers Creek, Tarpon Cove, Queen’s Harbour, Marsh Landing, St. Johns Landing Estates and private residences for the next 30 years.

Commissioner Robert Birtalan provided additional background information on issues related to spoils sites for waterfront communities.  He was formerly chairman of the Harbour Waterways Special District which, he explained, necessitates his having to recuse himself from voting on the legislation. Commissioner Birtalan explained that the quest to acquire the City-owned property (cell) on Reed Island has been a five-year process.  It has been a self-help process.  A spoils site would enable many waterfront communities to keep their canal systems intact.
Commissioner Lindsey Brock indicated that he would be abstaining on the vote; he had previously served as president of the Harbour Waterway Homeowners Association and is currently a property owner in the Special District.
By a vote of 7-2 (Birtalan, Brock), the Commission vote to recommend approval of Ordinance 2019-136.
The Commission next considered Resolution 2019-150, Auth Appl to Florida Inland Navigation Dist (FIND) for 2019 Grants to undertake Waterways-Related Projs; Auth Grant Agreemts with FIND as well as Related Docs; Acknowledge Willingness to meet Funding Requirements; Oversight by Parks, Rec & Community Svcs Dept.  
Bob Skalitzky, Chief, Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department, made the presentation and fielded questions.

The resolution authorizes the Administration to apply for FIND grants for three projects.  The projects are: Mandarin Park Dock & Kayak Launch Construction (Council District 6); Oak Harbor Ramp Dredge Construction (Council District 13); and Johnston Island Acquisition (Council District 13).  The three grant applications will total $4,085,000.00 ($1,550,000.00 reimbursable from FIND, $1,972,500.00 from City’s match, including internal engineering fees, and $562,500.00 from the City of Atlantic Beach for co-application for the Johnston Island Acquisition).
Mr. Skalitzky reported that a Waterways Commission Subcommittee met on December 10, 2018 and recommended that the three projects be approved.  The Waterways Commission voted to recommend approval of the three projects at the Commission’s monthly meeting on December 10, 2018.  By a vote of 10-0, the Commission voted to recommend approval of Resolution 2019-150
The Commission next heard the remarks of Drs. Quinto White and Gerard Pinto of Jacksonville University on the monthly St. Johns River Report on Water Quality and Manatees.
Dr. White reported that this has been an interesting year with the river.  Currently, the rainfall has been less than normal; the water level has been higher than normal.  He reported that salinity is below expectations.  Water temperatures are rising nicely and are currently in the mid-60s.  We did not have the extensive cold weather this year that we had the previous year.  We look for water temperature nearing 68 for manatees to survive and manatees are returning.  Fishing remains slow in the stem of the river.  Dolphins are back in the river.
Dr. White explained that northeast Florida and southeast Georgia are the calving grounds for right whales.  Last year, because of the exceedingly cold weather, there were no right whale calves reported being born; this year, there have been reports of seven calves being born. 

Dr. White reported that Ocearch, the shark tracking research vessel, has just returned from an expedition off the coasts of Jacksonville, Georgia and South Carolina. Four great white and four Tiger sharks were caught; four of the great white sharks were tagged, one of the Tiger sharks was tagged.
Dr. White reported that legislation is currently moving through the City Council concerning Mayport, Ocearch and the City of Jacksonville, authorizing of  a lease between Jacksonville University and the City for the property in Mayport currently being used by JTA’s ferry operations.  Dr. White said that he has met with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers to try and expedite the permitting process to eventually berth Oceaerch at the new docks that are going to be constructed in Mayport.
Dr. Pinto indicated that since it is still early in the year, there is not much to report on the manatee front.  The numbers are in for the state sponsored synoptic survey of manatees.  There are an estimated 5,733 manatees in Florida which is slightly less than last year’s count. Most of the manatees counted are on Florida’s west coast.  Dr. Pinto explained that the lesser number of manatees counted on the east coast can be attributed to the bad weather encountered at the time of the  survey.  Dr. Pinto noted that there have been no manatee fatalities in Jacksonville to report this year.
The Commission next heard a presentation on Ecosystem Restoration Case Studies by Ralph “Butch” Elliot, Ecological Laboratories Inc.  Mr. Elliot was introduced by Commissioner Lindsey Brock.
Commissioner Brock explained that the Commission recently engaged in discussions on bio-solids and how they got into the soil and our waterways.  He referenced one of the hand-outs that had been e-mailed or otherwise distributed: Ecosystem Restoration: Microbe-Lift Technology for the 100% natural restoration of health, quality, and ecological balance to polluted waterways…
In his PowerPoint presentation, Mr. Elliot characterized microbes as “nature’s natural janitors” in our waterways.  He explained that individual microbes consumed individual pollutants; he said that there were 400 microbes that attack the pollutants that are in our waterways today.  Mr. Elliot referenced an assertion in one of his handouts, Nature’s Way: Ecosystems are always in a very delicate balance but left alone they can take care of themselves because of indigenous microbes.
…When they get out of balance the obvious way to help them get back in balance is by adding more microbes or bio-remediation.

In the PowerPoint presentation, Mr. Elliot cited several waterways projects where Ecological Laboratories, Inc. has removed pollutants through the application of microbes or bioremediation.
MicroLift is also applied to rid polluted waterways of organic microbes.  Mr. Elliot explained that the muck at the bottom of canals and streams and rivers are organic materials that are eaten or consumed by microbes.

Mr. Elliot described several projects that his company worked with in ridding pollutants from waterways.  One of the projects was a lake swim camp site at Bible Lake.  Children were not allowed to swim in the lake until Mr. Elliot’s company arrived.  The lake was polluted with fecal coliform.

In a 2009 project at the Jacksonville Zoo, the Swan Pond was contaminated with a high level of fecal coliform.  After two weeks of treatment, the fecal coliform was reduced from 36,000 CFU to 4,000 CFU.  Nitrites and nitrates were reduced by 100%.

Mr. Elliot cited projects where his company removed significant amounts of organic bottom sediment.  Bio-remediation was applied to remove muck and sand at Fishweir Creek,
Mr. Elliot fielded numerous questions.

Dr. White asked: in a small system like the Swan Pond (Jacksonville Zoo), where do the nutrients go? 
In response, Mr. Elliot explained that the nutrients get converted to carbon dioxide and water.
Dr. White took exception to Mr. Elliot’s answer.  Dr. White said that it is impossible to convert nitrogen into carbon dioxide.  Mr. Elliot explained that there is a study on the complete cycle of carbon dioxide.  Saying that he is familiar with the study, Dr. White adamantly rejected Mr. Elliot’s explanation.  Mr. Elliot professed that he was not a scientist.  Dr. White was emphatic that it was not possible to convert nitrogen into carbon dioxide.  He explained that in a closed system like the Swan Pond, the nitrogen is still there, and what Mr. Elliot said about the nitrogen being converted into carbon dioxide defies science.

Commissioner Bobby Baker alluded to a study underway led by Melissa Long, Chief, Environmental Quality Division, Neighborhoods Department, on converting or binding nitrogen.  The Environmental Protection Board has provided some funding for this study.  (Mr. Baker is an ex-officio member of the Commission representing the Environmental Protection Board).  Mr. Baker noted the presence of James Richardson whom he felt could provide more light on the study.
James Richardson, Administrator, Environmental Protection Board, commented on the EPB’s support of the two-year study that Chief Long is heading.  He noted the additional support for the study coming from the St. Johns River Water Management District and the Florida Department of Transportation.  He explained that the two-year study focuses on six ponds and the impact of microbes, fecal coliform and nitrogen.
The Chair, Council Member Boyer, noted that though there was not enough time to discuss it at this time, she implored the Commissioner to review the Water Activation Focus Areas document; it will be front and center at the next Waterways Commission meeting.

Environmental Protection Board Administrator, James Richardson, noted that the EPB’s Annual Environmental Symposium is scheduled for September 13, 2019 at the University of North Florida.  The theme of the symposium is Building Resiliency: Inspiring, Informing and Engaging Our Community. He urged the Commissioners to pass along any suggested topics for discussion or panel participants.

The Chair had two announcements.  At noon, in the Lynwood Roberts Room, she will be hosting a lunch & learn on the Emerald Necklace and how it can bring communities together.  On Friday afternoons, from 1:30 to 3:30 P.m., every other week, a committee on resiliency meets in the Mayor’s large conference room.  Representatives from the Army Corps of Engineers, FEMA and others are there to share their expertise.  All are welcomed to attend.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:41 a.m.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729    johnjj@coj.net
April 10, 2019
Posted: 4:00 P.M.
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